
Charter Commission 
Minutes of 17 February 2011
Call to Order: The meeting was called to order at 7:06 by Vice Chair Bailey.
Present:  Bailey, Bevilacqua, Kennedy, Kelleher, Gagnon

Absent: Menin, Mullins, Stiles, Cole
Note: McGoldrick was not present at this meeting due to a conflict with an assignment in another community.
Minutes of 2/15/11 meeting:  It was agreed to review the minutes of the 2/15 meeting at the 2/22 meeting when more members would be present and after members had more time to review the very substantial minutes that were distributed a few hours before the meeting.
.  
Public Comments: Several members of the public attended to comment on a previous action of the Charter Commission. Several of the persons who spoke were members of the Conservation Commission. Those present included: Jack Van Loan 4 F Street PI, Joe Teixeira Chair of the Conservation Commission, 4 Hale Street, Doug Muir 10 Hancock Street, Paul Healy 8 M Street PI, Jannelle Zorba17 Horton Street, & Barry Connell City Councilor, 36 Woodland Street.
The issue was the proposal of the Charter Commission to grant authority to the Mayor to appoint the Chairs of the Zoning Board of Appeals, Conservation Commission, and the Planning Board to annual terms. The Chair would be selected from the existing members of the respective boards for an annual appointment without terms limitation. The current method provides for the board members to select their own chair. Additionally there was concern regarding the proposal that the Mayor would serve as an ex officio member of all multiple member bodies with the ability to attend and actively participate in all meetings, including executive sessions, but without the power to vote. 

The major points of the speakers were:

· The ex officio status of the Mayor could have an intimidating affect on boards and diminish their 

                          independence

· The role of chair is critical to a successful board. The members are in the best position to determine who amongst them can best assume such responsibility and provide such leadership

· Concern that the public perception of the board would be that it is merely a tool of the mayor

considering the authority of the chair to set the agenda and related responsibilities.
·  Councilor Connell spoke to the importance of keeping the Council in the process of appointment of board members as they provide assistance to the Mayor as they have access to many more people who can provide a board perspective and assessment of the abilities of prospective board members. Additionally, he noted that the Charter Commission should be careful not to vest too much power in the hands of a single individual/position.
· Charter Commissioner Kelleher made the point that the intent of the proposal was improving communication between the Mayor’s office and these very important boards and commission.
The public comment session was closed at 7:33

The Commission continued consideration of the proposed charter.

Sect: 3-6(a): Motion Kennedy, seconded by Kelleher Insert after the last sentence: "At least once each year, the mayor shall report to the city council and the community on the state of the city." Passed unanimously
Section 3-10(c): Kennedy moved to delete the entire last sentence in that section, starting with: “A person chosen under subsection (b) shall …”  The intent is to allow such a mayor to serve until the first Monday in January, allowing any newly elected mayor time for a transition rather than having to take office immediately.  Kelleher seconded.  Passed unanimously.
 Sect: 3-3: Motion Bevilacqua, seconded by Kennedy In line 11, after "and the zoning board of appeal, insert, “on an annual basis." The intent is to clarify that the Mayor’s appointment of a chair was for a one year, but renewable, term. Passed unanimously
 

Sect: 2-11: Insert after the last sentence: "If a vacancy occurs in the last 6 months of the term of said office, such vacancy shall be filled forthwith by a majority vote of all the remaining members of the city council for the remainder of the unexpired term." Motion Kennedy, seconded by Bevilacqua.  Passed unanimously
 

The Commission decided to hold off consideration of Article 1 as it as it would be helpful to have Steve McGoldrick present to answer questions. It is also anticipated that additional members of the Commission will be present at the 2/22 meeting.  

Motion for adjourn at 9:22 by Kennedy, seconded by Kelleher. Passed unanimously.
The next meeting is Tuesday February 22 at 7 at the City Hall Auditorium
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